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(3) MMS may establish coal washing 
allowance reporting dates for indi-
vidual leases different from those spec-
ified in this subpart in order to provide 
more effective administration. Lessees 
will be notified of any change in their 
reporting period. 

(4) Washing allowances must be re-
ported as a separate line on the Form 
MMS–4430, unless MMS approves a dif-
ferent reporting procedure. 

(d) Interest assessments for incorrect or 
late reports and failure to report. (1) If a 
lessee deducts a washing allowance on 
its Form MMS–4430 without complying 
with the requirements of this section, 
the lessee shall be liable for interest on 
the amount of such deduction until the 
requirements of this section are com-
plied with. The lessee also shall repay 
the amount of any allowance which is 
disallowed by this section. 

(2) If a lessee erroneously reports a 
washing allowance which results in an 
underpayment of royalties, interest 
shall be paid on the amount of that un-
derpayment. 

(3) Interest required to be paid by 
this section shall be determined in ac-
cordance with 30 CFR 218.202. 

(e) Adjustments. (1) If the actual coal 
washing allowance is less than the 
amount the lessee has taken on Form 
MMS–4430 for each month during the 
allowance form reporting period, the 
lessee shall be required to pay addi-
tional royalties due plus interest com-
puted pursuant to 30 CFR 218.202, retro-
active to the first month the lessee is 
authorized to deduct a washing allow-
ance. If the actual washing allowance 
is greater than the amount the lessee 
has estimated and taken during the re-
porting period, the lessee shall be enti-
tled to a credit, without interest. 

(2) The lessee must submit a cor-
rected Form MMS–4430 to reflect ac-
tual costs, together with any payment, 
in accordance with instructions pro-
vided by MMS. 

(f) Other washing cost determinations. 
The provisions of this section shall 
apply to determine washing costs when 
establishing value using a net-back 
valuation procedure or any other pro-
cedure that requires deduction of wash-
ing costs. 

[61 FR 5481, Feb. 12, 1996, as amended at 66 
FR 45769, Aug. 30, 2001] 

§ 206.459 Allocation of washed coal. 
(a) When coal is subjected to wash-

ing, the washed coal must be allocated 
to the leases from which it was ex-
tracted. 

(b) When the net output of coal from 
a washing plant is derived from coal 
obtained from only one lease, the quan-
tity of washed coal allocable to the 
lease will be based on the net output of 
the washing plant. 

(c) When the net output of coal from 
a washing plant is derived from coal 
obtained from more than one lease, un-
less determined otherwise by BLM, the 
quantity of net output of washed coal 
allocable to each lease will be based on 
the ratio of measured quantities of coal 
delivered to the washing plant and 
washed from each lease compared to 
the total measured quantities of coal 
delivered to the washing plant and 
washed. 

§ 206.460 Transportation allowances— 
general. 

(a) For ad valorem leases subject to 
§ 206.456 of this subpart, where the 
value for royalty purposes has been de-
termined at a point remote from the 
lease or mine, MMS shall, as author-
ized by this section, allow a deduction 
in determining value for royalty pur-
poses for the reasonable, actual costs 
incurred to: 

(1) Transport the coal from an Indian 
lease to a sales point which is remote 
from both the lease and mine; or 

(2) Transport the coal from an Indian 
lease to a wash plant when that plant 
is remote from both the lease and mine 
and, if applicable, from the wash plant 
to a remote sales point. In-mine trans-
portation costs shall not be included in 
the transportation allowance. 

(b) Under no circumstances will the 
authorized washing allowance and the 
transportation allowance reduce the 
value for royalty purposes to zero. 

(c)(1) When coal transported from a 
mine to a wash plant is eligible for a 
transportation allowance in accordance 
with this section, the lessee is not re-
quired to allocate transportation costs 
between the quantity of clean coal out-
put and the rejected waste material. 
The transportation allowance shall be 
authorized for the total production 
which is transported. Transportation 
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allowances shall be expressed as a cost 
per ton of cleaned coal transported. 

(2) For coal that is not washed at a 
wash plant, the transportation allow-
ance shall be authorized for the total 
production which is transported. 
Transportation allowances shall be ex-
pressed as a cost per ton of coal trans-
ported. 

(3) Transportation costs shall only be 
recognized as allowances when the 
transported coal is sold and royalties 
are reported and paid. 

(d) If, after a review and/or audit, 
MMS determines that a lessee has im-
properly determined a transportation 
allowance authorized by this section, 
then the lessee shall pay any addi-
tional royalties, plus interest, deter-
mined in accordance with 30 CFR 
218.202, or shall be entitled to a credit, 
without interest. 

(e) Lessees shall not disproportion-
ately allocate transportation costs to 
Indian leases. 

[61 FR 5481, Feb. 12, 1996, as amended at 64 
FR 43289, Aug. 10, 1999] 

§ 206.461 Determination of transpor-
tation allowances. 

(a) Arm’s-length contracts. (1) For 
transportation costs incurred by a les-
see pursuant to an arm’s-length con-
tract, the transportation allowance 
shall be the reasonable, actual costs in-
curred by the lessee for transporting 
the coal under that contract, subject to 
monitoring, review, audit, and possible 
future adjustment. MMS’ prior ap-
proval is not required before a lessee 
may deduct costs incurred under an 
arm’s-length contract. However, before 
any deduction may be taken, the lessee 
must submit a completed page one of 
Form MMS–4293, Coal Transportation 
Allowance Report, in accordance with 
paragraph (c)(1) of this section. A 
transportation allowance may be 
claimed retroactively for a period of 
not more than 3 months prior to the 
first day of the month that Form 
MMS–4293 is filed with MMS, unless 
MMS approves a longer period upon a 
showing of good cause by the lessee. 

(2) In conducting reviews and audits, 
MMS will examine whether the con-
tract reflects more than the consider-
ation actually transferred either di-
rectly or indirectly from the lessee to 

the transporter for the transportation. 
If the contract reflects more than the 
total consideration paid, then MMS 
may require that the transportation al-
lowance be determined in accordance 
with paragraph (b) of this section. 

(3) If MMS determines that the con-
sideration paid pursuant to an arm’s- 
length transportation contract does 
not reflect the reasonable value of the 
transportation because of misconduct 
by or between the contracting parties, 
or because the lessee otherwise has 
breached its duty to the lessor to mar-
ket the production for the mutual ben-
efit of the lessee and the lessor, then 
MMS shall require that the transpor-
tation allowance be determined in ac-
cordance with paragraph (b) of this sec-
tion. When MMS determines that the 
value of the transportation may be un-
reasonable, MMS will notify the lessee 
and give the lessee an opportunity to 
provide written information justifying 
the lessee’s transportation costs. 

(4) Where the lessee’s payments for 
transportation under an arm’s-length 
contract are not based on a dollar-per- 
unit basis, the lessee shall convert 
whatever consideration is paid to a dol-
lar value equivalent for the purposes of 
this section. 

(b) Non-arm’s-length or no contract. (1) 
If a lessee has a non-arm’s-length con-
tract or has no contract, including 
those situations where the lessee per-
forms transportation services for itself, 
the transportation allowance will be 
based upon the lessee’s reasonable ac-
tual costs. All transportation allow-
ances deducted under a non-arm’s- 
length or no contract situation are 
subject to monitoring, review, audit, 
and possible future adjustment. Prior 
MMS approval of transportation allow-
ances is not required for non-arm’s- 
length or no contract situations. How-
ever, before any estimated or actual 
deduction may be taken, the lessee 
must submit a completed Form MMS– 
4293 in accordance with paragraph (c)(2) 
of this section. A transportation allow-
ance may be claimed retroactively for 
a period of not more than 3 months 
prior to the first day of the month that 
Form MMS–4293 is filed with MMS, un-
less MMS approves a longer period 
upon a showing of good cause by the 
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